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(57) ABSTRACT 

An openable closure assembly including: a) a base having 
tWo end edges, a front longitudinal side and a back longi 
tudinal side, a top surface and a bottom surface; b) an 
opening mechanism mounted on the top surface of the base 
adjacent to and spaced from both of the longitudinal side 
edges; c) at least one gripping aid joined to an end edge of 
the opening mechanism. Also disclosed are packages com 
prising the closure assembly. Additionally disclosed are 
securement loops Which can be attached to the package 
bottom panel and into Which the gripping aids can be 
inserted. 
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OPENABLE ASSEMBLY WITH GRIPPING AIDS 
AND FOLDING MEANS 

TECHNICAL FELD 

[0001] The present invention relates to an openable assem 
bly Which can be mounted on a package or other structure. 
The openable assembly preferably includes at least one 
gripping aid to facilitate opening and/or closing of the 
device. In certain embodiments, the gripping aid can also be 
used to secure the package in a folded or other desirable 
con?guration. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] Openable packages of various types are Well 
knoWn in the packaging art. In many cases, it is desirable for 
the package to include an opening mechanism such that the 
package itself need not be torn or destroyed during opening. 
Further, it may be desirable to have a reclosable opening 
mechanism to provide the user With the ability to open and 
close the package several times. Such reclosable opening 
mechanisms include Zippers, hook and loop closures and 
ZIP-LOCKTM type slide closures. Typical slide-Zippers are 
disclosed in US. Pat. Nos. 5,007,143; 5,008,971; 5,131,121 
and 5,664,299. Openable, but generally not reclosable per 
forations are also Well knoWn in the art, one eXample of 
Which is described in US. Pat. No. 4,877,139. 

[0003] Because the act of sliding a Zipper or opening a 
perforation or hook and loop closure is a relatively simple 
manual movement, a large open area can be quickly and 
easily closed using these devices. HoWever, persons, such as 
the handicapped, the elderly and young children Whose 
manual strength and dexterity are not fully developed can 
bene?t from additional aids in handling/gripping the object 
to be opened and/or closed. 

[0004] Accordingly, it Would be desirable to provide a 
closure system Which is easy to grasp. It Would also be 
desirable to provide a closure assembly having a gripping 
aid that helps the user manage the device during opening 
and/or closing. Further, it Would be desirable to provide a 
package With a closure assembly having a gripping aid that 
helps users such as small children, the elderly or physically 
challenged users to grip and manage the closure assembly 
during use. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0005] An openable closure assembly comprising a base 
having, tWo end edges, a ?rst longitudinal side and a second 
longitudinal side; a closure mechanism comprising a ?rst 
portion and a second portion, the closure mounted on said 
base adjacent to and spaced apart from said longitudinal 
sides; and at least one gripping aid joined to at least one of 
the end edges of said opening mechanism. 

[0006] In one embodiment, the present invention provides 
an openable assembly Where the closure mechanism is a 
Zipper and gripping aids are disposed at each end of the 
closure assembly. Such an embodiment could provide a 
reusable package in the form of a tWo-sided pouch, a 
four-sided package, etc. especially useful for containing 
sheet-like articles. 

[0007] In other embodiments, the present invention may 
provide a disposable package comprising a closure assembly 
including a perforation and/or may contain any number of 
different articles. 
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BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0008] FIG. 1 is a front perspective vieW of a package 
including an embodiment of the openable closure assembly 
in closed position. 

[0009] FIG. 2 is a side vieW of the package of FIG. 1. 

[0010] FIG. 3 is a top plan vieW of the package of FIG. 
1. 

[0011] FIG. 4 is an elevational vieW of the package of 
FIG. 1. 

[0012] FIG. 5 is a front perspective vieW of the package 
of FIG. 1 in an open con?guration. 

[0013] FIG. 6 is a side vieW of the package of FIG. 5. 

[0014] FIG. 7 is a perspective vieW of the package of FIG. 
1 empty and folded ?at. 

[0015] FIG. 8 is a right side vieW of the package of FIG. 
7. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0016] The present invention is directed to an openable 
closure assembly With gripping aids to facilitate the opening 
and/or closing of the assembly. The closure assembly of the 
present invention may be used alone or in conjunction With 
any type of package of other structure. In one embodiment, 
as shoWn in FIG. 1, the closure assembly 5 may be asso 
ciated With a package 10. The package 10 may be of any 
type, siZe, and shape and may be made from any suitable 
materials such as ?lms polyester, polyethylene and 
poplypropylene ?lms and/or coated and uncoated fabrics. 
The package 10 may be durable (i.e. reusable) or may be 
disposable (i.e. intended to be discarded after use). Further, 
the package 10 may include any type of contents or may be 
empty. In a preferred embodiment, the package 10 may be 
suitable for storing a multiplicity of sheets of material such 
as Wiping sheets or disposable Wash cloths. An eXample of 
such a package including a multiplicity of sheets of material 
70 is shoWn in FIG. 5. 

[0017] The openable closure assembly 5 of the present 
invention preferably includes a closure mechanism having a 
?rst portion 52 and a second portion 54. The ?rst portion 52 
and the second portion 54 interact With each other to provide 
the closure assembly With a closed con?guration, as is shoW 
in FIGS. 1 and 2. The interaction betWeen the ?rst portion 
52 and the second portion 54 can be mechanical, chemical, 
magnetic, static, adhesive, frictional or any other type of 
interaction Which provides the desired closure properties for 
the particular package. In one embodiment, the ?rst and 
second portions of the closure assembly 5 may include the 
teeth of a Zipper. In other exemplary embodiments, the ?rst 
portion may include a loop and the second portion can 
include a hook Which is engageable With the loop. In yet 
other embodiments, the ?rst and second portions can include 
adhesives fasteners, ZIP-LOCKTM type closures elements, 
or any combination of knoWn closure elements, such as 
those referred to herein and others knoWn in the art. In yet 
other embodiments, the ?rst portion 52 and the second 
portion 54 may comprise the same material or materials 
separated only be a perforation or a line of Weakness. In any 
case, When the ?rst and second portions of the closure 
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assembly 5 are not interacting With each other, the closure 
assembly is considered in an open con?guration, as is shoWn 
in FIGS. 5 and 6. 

[0018] The ?rst portion 52 of the closure asseumbly 5 
and/or the second portion 54 may be joined directly to the 
package or structure for Which the openable closure assem 
bly 5 is being provided, or may be joined to a base structure 
Which is in turn joined to the package or structure. The base 
50 provides a transition region betWeen the ?rst and second 
portions of the closure assembly and the package or struc 
ture to Which the closure assembly 5 is attached. The 
transition region may make it easier to join the closure 
assembly to the article in situations Where the ?rst and/or 
second portions are generally incompatible With the rest of 
the package or structure to Which the closure assembly 5 is 
joined. For eXample, the teeth of a Zipper are often joined to 
a strip of material, or base, Which is joined to the article 
implementing the closure device. The base 50 may be made 
from any suitable material and may be of any suitable siZe. 
The base 50 may also provide the article With other struc 
tural or aesthetic advantages, such as strength, color, 
breathability, etc. In any case, the base 50 provides a 
convenient structure onto Which the ?rst portion 52, the 
second portion 54 or any other part of the closure assembly 
5 may be mounted. 

[0019] The closure assembly 5 of the present invention 
preferably also includes at least one gripping aid 60. The 
gripping aid 60 provides the user of the article With a 
convenient and easy to grip structure Which can aid in the 
opening and/or closing of the closure assembly 5. The 
gripping aid 60 can be any structure that helps the user With 
the functioning of the closure assembly 5. For eXample, as 
shoWn in FIG. 1, the gripping aid 60 can be a generally 
spherical member joined to one end of the closure assembly 
5. In other embodiments, the gripping aid can be other 
shapes or siZes. In any of the embodiments, the gripping aid 
60 can include adhesive, frictional, suction or other forces to 
aid the user grip the closure device. In one such embodi 
ment, the gripping aid 60 may include a tab coated With a 
pressure sensitive adhesive Which is skin friendly, yet Which 
provides the user With an aid to grip a potion of the closure 
assembly 5. 

[0020] The gripping aid 60 should be of suf?cient siZe, 
shape or other properties (eg adhesiveness) to make the 
closure assembly easier to grasp and hold than Without the 
gripping aid 60. In one preferred embodiment, the gripping 
aid 60 may be in the general shape of a sphere, a semi 
sphere, or a cube. Although the siZe of the gripping aid 60 
is not critical, it has been found that a shape having a 
diameter or Width of at least about 1/2 inch (about 1.25 cm) 
is generally preferred. Much larger diameters and Widths 
ranging anyWhere from about 1/2 inch (1.25 cm) to about 10 
inches (about) 25.4 cm have also been found to be suf?cient 
and/or desirable in certain embodiments. Further, smaller 
diameters and Widths ranging from about 1A inch (about 
0.635 cm) to about 1/2 inch (about 1.25 cm) have also been 
found to be sufficient in certain embodiments. 

[0021] As shoWn in FIGS. 1-8, one preferred embodiment 
of the present invention includes a closure assembly 5 
including at least one gripping aid 60 disposed adjacent at 
least one of the ends of the closure assembly 5. HoWever, as 
shoWn in FIGS. 4 and 7, it may be desirable to provide the 
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closure assembly With at least tWo gripping aids 60, one 
adjacent each end of the closure assembly 5. The gripping 
aids 60 disposed adjacent one or more of the ends of the 
closure assembly 5 provide the user With a convenient Way 
to grasp that portion of the closure assembly 5 While opening 
or closing the assembly. This is especially useful for sliding 
type closure assemblies, such as Zippers and ZIP-LOCKTM 
type fasteners Wherein the user must grasp one end of the 
closure mechanism and slide another part toWard or aWay 
from that end. The gripping aid 60 helps the user immobiliZe 
one end of the closure assembly 5 so that the opening or 
closing motion is smooth. This function is especially helpful 
for packages and other devices Which are intended to be 
opened or closed by children, the elderly or physically 
challenged users Who may not have the deXterity or physical 
capabilities to manage typical sliding closure systems. 

[0022] In one embodiment, the present invention may take 
the form of a package 10 especially useful for children, the 
elderly or physically challenged users containing a cleaning 
Wipe or other sheet-like article. As shoWn in FIG. 5, the 
sheets 70 may be stacked inside the package 10 on top of 
each other, although any other con?guration can be used. 
The package 10 may include a ?rst panel 30 and a second 
panel 31 Which are joined and provide an opening 53. The 
base 50 of the closure assembly 5 is joined to the package 
about the opening 53. The ?rst portion 52 and the second 
portion 54 of the closure mechanism are joined to the base 
50. In this embodiment, the closure assembly 5 includes tWo 
gripping aids 60, one on each end of the closure assembly 5. 
The gripping aids 60 are shoWn to be in the shape of 
enlarged generally spherical elements. As shoWn in FIG. 7, 
the closure assembly 5 eXtends beyond the opening in the 
package 10. The gripping aids 60 are shoWn located out 
Wardly from the opening 53 at each end of the closure 
assembly 5. This con?guration is especially helpful for 
Zipper and ZIP-LOCKTM type closure because it alloWs the 
user to completely open or close the package 10 Without the 
Zipper or other sliding mechanism getting in the Way of the 
opening. 
[0023] In certain embodiments of the present invention, 
the gripping aid 60 may also provide an additional bene?t to 
the user other than facilitating opening or closing of the 
closure assembly 5. For eXample, the gripping aid may be 
use to hold a portion of the package in a particular con?gu 
ration. In one embodiment, as shoWn in FIGS. 1 and 4, the 
gripping aids 60 may be used to keep a portion of the 
package 10 in a folded con?guration. This is especially 
useful for irregularly shaped packages because it can make 
shipping and handling easier Without the need for eXtra 
packaging. HoWever, in other con?gurations, the gripping 
aids can be used to hold the package 10 open, attach 
packages to each other or other structures and the like. 

[0024] The additional bene?ts described above With 
respect to the gripping aid 60, can be provided by any knoWn 
structure Which interacts With the griping aid 60. In one 
embodiment, the package 10 may include loops, hereinafter 
referred to as securement loops 66, joined on the package 10 
into Which the gripping aids 60 can be inserted. Although 
elastic loops are preferred in certain embodiments, other 
materials or types of structures other than loops are con 
templated. 
[0025] While particular embodiments and/or individual 
features of the present invention have been illustrated 
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described, it Would be obvious to those skilled in the art that 
various other changes and modi?cations can be made With 
out departing from the spirit and scope of the invention. 
Further, it should be apparent that all combinations of such 
embodiments and features are possible and can result in 
preferred executions of the invention. Therefore, the 
appended claims are intended to cover all such changes and 
modi?cations that are Within the scope of this invention. 

What is claimed is: 
1. An openable closure assembly comprising: 

a) a base having, tWo end edges, a ?rst longitudinal side 
and a second longitudinal side; 

b) a closure mechanism comprising a ?rst portion and a 
second portion, mounted on said base adjacent to and 
spaced apart from said longitudinal sides; 

c) at least one gripping aid joined to at least one of the end 
edges of said opening mechanism. 

2. The openable assembly of claim 1 Wherein the opening 
mechanism is selected from the group consisting of Zippers, 
hook and loop closures, adhesive fasteners and perforations. 

3. The openable assembly of claim 1 Wherein the gripping 
aids are in the shape of spheres. 

4. The openable assembly of claim 1 Wherein the gripping 
aids are in the shape of cubes. 

5. The openable assembly of claim 1 Wherein the gripping 
aids include adhesives and/or hooking loop fastening ele 
ments. 

6. A package With an opening comprising: 

a) a ?rst panel having a ?rst longitudinal edge and a 
second panel having a second longitudinal edge; 

b) an openable closure assembly having a ?rst end edge 
and a second end edge and comprising a closure 
mechanism including a ?rst portion and a second 
portion; 

c) at least one gripping aid joined to at least one of said 
end edges of said closure assembly. 

7. The package according to claim 6 Wherein the closure 
assembly additionally comprises a base joined betWeen the 
?rst portion and the ?rst panel and the second portion and 
the second panel. 

8. The package of claim 6 Wherein the ?rst and second 
portions eXtend beyond the ?rst and second panels such that 
at least one of the end edges of the closure assembly is 
located outWardly from the opening. 

9. The package of claim 8 Wherein the gripping aid is 
disposed adjacent the end edge outWard from the opening. 
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10. The package of claim 6 Wherein the opening mecha 
nism is selected from the group consisting of Zippers, hook 
and loop closures, adhesive fasteners and perforations. 

11. The package of claim 6 Wherein the gripping aids are 
generally in the shape of spheres. 

12. The package of claim 6 Wherein the gripping aids are 
generally in the shape of cubes. 

13. The package of claim 6 Wherein the gripping aids 
include adhesives and/or hooking loop fastening elements. 

14. A package comprising: 

a) a ?rst panel having a ?rst longitudinal edge and a 
second panel having a second longitudinal edge; 

b) a bottom panel; 

c) a closure assembly comprising: 

i) a base having, tWo end edges, a ?rst longitudinal side 
and a second longitudinal side, said base being 
joined to and extending beyond said ?rst and second 
panels; 

ii) a closure mechanism comprising a ?rst portion and 
a second portion, mounted on said base adjacent to 
and spaced apart from said longitudinal sides; 

iii) at least one gripping aid joined to at least one of the 
end edges of said closure assembly. 

d) at least one securement loop joined to the package 
Which is capable of interacting With the gripping aid. 

15. The package of claim 14 Wherein said package is 
reusable. 

16. The package of claim 14 Wherein said package is 
disposable. 

17. The package of claim 14 Wherein the opening mecha 
nism is selected from the group consisting of Zippers, hook 
and loop closures, adhesive fasteners and perforations. 

18. The package of claim 14 Wherein the gripping aids are 
generally in the shape of spheres. 

19. The package of claim 14 Wherein the gripping aids are 
generally in the shape of cubes. 

20. The package of claim 14 Wherein the gripping aids 
include adhesives and/or hooking loop fastening elements. 

21. The package of claim 14 Wherein the gripping aid 
interacts With the securement loop so as to hold at least a 
portion of the package in a folded con?guration. 

22. The package of claim 14 Wherein the folded con?gu 
ration of the package is substantially parallelepipedal. 

23. The package of claim 14, Wherein the package con 
tains a stack of sheets of material. 

* * * * * 


